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The literature-based essay, ie.the essay based upon an examination of a 
recognised corpus of theory and research is undoubtedly one of the most 
ubiquitous forms of academic assessment. At university level the essay 
has traditionally played a crucial role in assessing students from 
across a broad range of disciplines but has played a particularly 
prominent role in assessing students in Arts, Education, Humanities and 



the Social Science Faculties. In recent years, however, the validity of 
essays as instruments of assessment has come under renewed attack. The 
difficulties associated with the reliable marking of  essays have long 
been recognised (Ebel and Frisbie, 1991; Griffin and Nix, 1991; Popham, 
1995) but more recent criticism has focussed on the artificiality of 
essays. The increasing demands for 'authentic' assessment has seen the 
use of a wider range of performance-based assessment instruments and 
the traditional literature-based essay can no longer be assumed to 
constitute a sacrosanct feature of assessment. Given that assessment 
has such a powerful influence on students' approaches to learning 
(Ramsden, 1992; Trigwell and Prosser, 1991) it is particularly crucial 
that University academics examine their own assessment practices, 
including the use of literature-based assessment.  In this paper we 

argue that the essay is frequently misused by university lecturers and 
that under such conditions it may, in fact, be antithetical to 
effective student learning. On the other hand, where the essay is 
appropriately used, it remains a potent means both of assessing and 
promoting learning.

Previous research reported by the present writers at the last annual 
conference of AARE (Brooker, Smith and Whitmore, 1994) related to 
assessment practices within the Faculty of Education at QUT with 
particular reference to the use of literature-based essays. Twenty two 
members of staff and a sample of 122 of their students participated in 
the study which was intended to reveal actual assessment practices and 
the way in which these were viewed by lecturers and their students. 
Data were obtained  by means of individual interviews with lecturers, 
group interviews with samples of students and an analysis of unit 
outlines together with any supplementary material relating to 
assessment provided by lecturers. 

The study indicated a number of problematic issues associated with 
assessment generally and in particular, the use of literature-based 
essays. There was a significant mismatch in the perceptions of 
lecturers and their students with respect to several important aspects 
of the assessment process which these students had experienced.

In a significant number of cases lecturers overestimated the extent to 
which their students had understood the requirements of the task and 
the criteria used in marking students' essays. While students pointed 
out that a considerable amount of time was spent, mainly at the 
beginning of the semester, explaining the criteria, this was somewhat 
disputed by their students, forty one percent of whom indicated that 
they thought that the assessment was not well explained at the 
beginning of the semester with a further thirty eight percent believing 
that it was moderately well explained. A disturbingly high twenty three 
percent of the students indicated that the assessment criteria had not 
been well understood, a finding not surprising in view of the fact that 



performance standards used in the grading of essays were made available 
to students prior to the task by only seven of the twenty two 
lecturers. 

Numerous studies have demonstrated the  positive effects of performance 
feedback both on future performance and motivation (eg. Butler and 
Nisan, 1986; Evans and Peeler, 1979; Hammer, 1972; Krampen, 1987; Page, 
1958). It has been shown that informational feedback is particularly 
helpful to student performance (Butler and Nisan, 1986; Krampen, 1987; 
Page, 1958, Smith, 1988). While the lecturer who marks an essay has the 
opportunity to provide rich qualitative feedback (Popham, 1995), our 
study indicated that a number of lecturers in our sample did not 
exploit this potential. 

Most lecturers used a combination of holistic and analytical grading 
for literature-based essays. Where assessment criteria sheets were 
distributed to students prior to the assignments these were usually 
used to provide qualitative feedback on performance. All lecturers 
claimed to include individualised comments on students' work but some 
students did not find this feedback to be adequate. Obviously, the 
helpfulness of a comment depends upon such factors as its specificity, 
appropriateness and comprehensiveness. The  study did not include an 
analysis of comments actually provided to students but a number of 
students spontaneously mentioned lecturer comments which were too brief 
or lacking in specificity to be helpful while others referred to 
comments which appeared to be unrelated to assessment criteria. Thus 
the informational feedback which Butler (1987) views as important to 

student learning and motivation seemed to occur infrequently.

Of even greater concern is the fact that, in a number of cases, 
feedback occurs too late to be of benefit to the student with respect 
to other assessment tasks within the unit or other units being taken 
simultaneously.  While lecturers saw the main purpose of assessment 
within their unit as being a combination of formative-summative, an 
inspection of unit outlines and assessment statements indicated that, 
contrary to the advice of Cockburn and Ross (1980), in many cases the 
literature-based assessment item occurred too late in the semester for 
it to have a clear formative function.  It could be argued that the 
task of constructing a literature-based essay involves cognitive 
restructuring which moves the students concerned to a higher level of 
cognitive functioning.  Nevertheless, given the potential educative 
value of  assessment feedback, the timing of literature-based 
assessment within the semester is an important issue.  At the time of 
interviews with students - one to two weeks before the end of lectures 
- some groups had, in fact, received no feedback from lecturers on 
their essay based assignment(s) and this was a source of frustration to 
at least some of them.



Few lecturers reported encouraging students to submit drafts of essays 
which were then commented upon, revised and resubmitted in light of 
feedback from the lecturer and/or peers.  In other words, few lecturers 
saw the composition and editing of essays as an opportunity to engage 
in constructive dialogue with the student - something which can be an 
empowering experience.  In essence there was little evidence of 
lecturers heeding Ramsden's insistence that assessment is about helping 
students to learn and teachers to learn how best to teach them 
(Ramsden, 1992).

In summary, the study reported by Brooker, Smith and Whitmore (1994) 
indicated that while both lecturers and students generally viewed 
literature-based essays as a useful learning experience, their 
potential educative function was being undermined by the presence of at 
least three factors: (a) assessment requirements were too often unclear 
to students, (b) feedback was inadequate or occurred too late to have 
any formative role and (c) the formative potential of critiqueing 
initial drafts of essays was not being exploited.  The presence of 
these deficiencies among relatively experienced staff within an 
education faculty suggests that the use of literature based essays in 
university is problematic.

Limitations of the traditional literature-based essay as a means of 
assessing undergraduates

The shortcomings in the use of literature-based essays in assessing 
students indicated in the study undertaken by Brooker, Smith and 
Whitmore (1994) are, of course, not necessarily intrinsic to the use of 
literature-based essays, generally. Assessment criteria can and should 
be made clear to students well in advance of the task, task 
requirements can be clearly explained to students and feedback can have 
a genuinely formative role. Nevertheless, the value of the traditional 
essay-based essay in assessing undergraduates remains problematic. In 
the remainder of this paper it is argued that lecturers may 
underestimate the degree of academic sophistication required in 
producing an acceptable literature-based essay and that it is often 
necessary to provide explicit preparatory activities prior to the 
essay. It is argued that where literature-based essays are 
inappropriately used they may in fact, be antithetical to desired 

learning. 

Problems faced by students in writing literature-based essays

Our earlier investigation (Brooker and Smith, 1994) indicated that a 
significant number of students in a faculty of education were unclear 
as to what was required of them in writing literature-based essays and 



sometimes unclear about the criteria and standards in terms of which 
their essay was to be evaluated. While our study did not focus on the 
precise nature of the difficulties confronting students in producing 
essays we propose that they are likely to include the following:

Problems in selecting and integrating information from a range of 
sources. Associated with this is the difficulty experienced by many 
students in 'distancing' themselves from their sources so that they are 
able to advance a thesis and give expression to what Wiggins (1993) 
terms their "inner "voice."  It is easy to underestimate the degree of 
academic sophistication and content knowledge necessary if a writer is 
to view sources critically and avoid being simply being 'led' by them. 

Problems related to the use of an acceptable academic genre. 

Students in their first year or two of undergraduate study may have 
considerable difficulty in employing an appropriate academic genre. The 
pastiche of styles often found within a single essay attests to the 
difficulty which many students have in using a style of writing which 
is at once academic and personal. For many undergraduates, as for a 
significant number of experienced writers there is a difficult course 
to steer between using and acknowledging sources and at the same time 
giving expression to one's "inner voice".  Plagiarism is frequently 
viewed by academics as a form of conscious deception. While plagiarism 
may be intentional there is evidence that it may well be a symptom of a 
student's inability to process, transform and integrate information. 
This, in turn, may be exacerbated by a low academic self-concept and 
the belief that a seemingly sophisticated academic writing style is a 
prerequisite to attainment of high grades (as, in fact, is sometimes 
the case).  

Our earlier study (Brooker, Smith and Whitmore, 1995) pointed to the 
prevalence of several assessment procedures which are likely to 
increase the severity of the difficulties enumerated above. These 
included:

1)insufficient guidance as to the requirements of the task and in some 
cases a failure to make clear to students the criteria and standards in 
terms of which their essays would be evaluated.

2)a failure to provide exemplars of the kind of finished product 
required of students.

3)insufficient use of essays as part of formative rather than summative 
assessment.

Alternatives to essays

In recent years there have been increasing demands for assessment which 
is more "authentic" (Masters,1993; Wiggins, 1989, 1992, 1993) although 



the authentic assessment movement has itself not escaped criticism (eg. 
Cizek, 1991; Maeroff, 1991) . The use of performance based assessment, 
naturalistic assessment and direct measurement are all closely aligned 
to the authentic testing movement. We believe that the increasing use 
of "authentic" and performance tests tends to highlight several 

weaknesses in traditional academic essays - and in particular, their 
artificiality compared with more innovative performance based measures. 
This artificially stems from at least three sources, viz. 

1)the student seldom has a particular audience in mind other than the 
marker. In essence the student has to perform the rather absurd task of 
" informing" someone with far more knowledge and expertise than 
him/herself. The student has to maintain a charade by pretending that 
he/she is writing for a novice in the area. Small wonder that the 
student has difficulties in deciding upon what knowledge can be assumed 
in the reader and on an appropriate genre for enacting the "academic 
assessment charade." 

2)the purpose of the task is essentially to demonstrate knowledge, 
understanding and the ability to communicate clearly. While these may 
be legitimate purposes for the examiner their value for the writer is 
less obvious. Furthermore, the effectiveness or otherwise of the 
communication is always relative to context and audience and for the 
student writer neither of these is authentic.

3)the writing of an essay does not necessarily indicate proficiency in 
actually making use of information and/or insights in " real-life 
situations." 

In our view all these criticisms constitute a formidable challenge 
which cannot simply be ignored  but in the remainder of this paper we 
argue that, with appropriate modification  the literature-based essay 
can continue to play an important role in assessing undergraduates.
 

Using literature-based essays more effectively in assessing University 
students

We propose that essays will become more powerful instruments for 
assessing undergraduates if they are used in a ways which provide: 1) 
more authentic contexts  2) exemplars of the required product 3) more 
effective formative feedback. Each of these aspects will now be 
considered in more detail.

1.Providing more authentic writing contexts

While the provision of authentic writing contexts has become an 
important curriculum development at school level, particularly in 



subjects such as English and the social studies, we suspect that this 
is less true at university level, except in areas such as law and 
medicine where case studies are widely used in assessment.

It must be acknowledged that there are some constraints on providing 
authentic writing contexts for neophytes in any academic area, both at 
school and university level. Thus it is unlikely that preparing papers 
for actual or hypothetical journals or conferences represents a 
realistic context for the undergraduate. Where preservice students are 
involved in authentic assessment tasks these  seldom take the form of 
essays. For example, preservice education students may well be required 
to prepare units of work for their practice teaching. It needs to be 
recognised, however, that such tasks are very different in their 
cognitive demands from the literature-based essay. The question 
remains, can literature based essays be reconciled with the demand for 
authentic assessment? 

We believe that literature-based essays can be modified in such a way 
that they represent authentic tasks in meaningful contexts.  The fields 

of educational psychology and curriculum studies can be used to 
illustrate the way in which literature-based essays can be used more 
authentically.

Essay tasks in educational psychology and curriculum studies are 
frequently formulated along such lines as the following:

Discuss the advantages and disadvantages of integrating exceptional 
children into the "ordinary" school.

Compare and contrast Piaget's theory of cognitive development with 
information processing theories

Critically examine 'authentic' assessment and discuss its relevance to 
your principal teaching area.  

An adequate response to these questions requires high level thought 
processes but in constructing the essay the student is constrained by 
the undefined audience for which he/she is to write.  For example, in 
discussing Piaget's theory of cognitive development the student has to 
decide on how much detail should be given of each Piagetian stage of 
cognitive development.  Given that the lecturer marking this assignment 
can be presumed to know a considerable amount about these stages, is it 
necessary to present only the briefest outline and to focus upon 
criticism of Piagetian theory?  Or will the lecturer expect the student 
to demonstrate a sound knowledge of each stage of development as well 
as a capacity to evaluate Piagetian theory?



All too frequently the student has to guess the assessor's expectations 
in relation to the relative weight given to description and to critical 
examination.  But probably the main limitation of the kind of academic 
exercise which has been outlined above is the fact that it provides 
little if any evidence as to how the student's approach to teaching 
will be affected by his/her study of the topics concerned.

The kinds of essay tasks which we have described could, in fact, be 
embedded in simulated contexts which would give them greater 
authenticity and provide a clearer indication of how theoretical 
insight would be applied in real-life contexts.  Let us consider the 
essay related to the integration of exceptional children into the 
ordinary school to illustrate this point.  Instead of being confronted 
with the task of producing an essay to satisfy assessment requirements, 
the student could be provided with scenarios such as the following:

You have begun teaching in a small primary school catering 
predominantly for children from middle class homes.  A number of the 
parents of children in your class have expressed concern about the fact 
that there are several students in your class with severe learning 
difficulties and that they seem to take up a considerable amount of 
your time.  They are worried about their own children being 
disadvantaged by the presence of such children and at a parents' 
meeting the father of one of your students commented: 'Those kids would 
be better off in a special school, or at least in a special class!'

Prepare a letter of around a thousand words to the parents of students 
in your class words in which you succinctly outline the Queensland 
Education Department's policy of inclusive education, outline the 
potential advantages and disadvantages of mainstreaming and indicate 
how you are attempting to ensure that all children in your class 
achieve to their potential.  Append to your circular at least four or 

five questions which you anticipate parents will have relating to 
mainstreaming and respond to these briefly. (Each response should be 
around 50 -100 words.  Also include a bibliography which supports your 
comments and could be of use to any parents who wish to read more about 
the topic.

Similar contexts could be constructed for the other tasks previously 
described.  For example, students could prepare a brief literature 
review on attention deficit disorder for a concerned parent of a 
student exhibiting this problem together with an outline of his/her 
classroom management and teaching strategies for the student.

The modification to the essay tasks which have been outlined do involve 
some compromise between, on the one hand, the requirements for academic 



rigour and critical analysis and on the other hand, the desirability of 
providing authentic contexts.  It might be argued that this compromise 
involves a 'watering down' of academic demands but the resourceful 
academic ought to be able to devise authentic tasks which are 
academically demanding.  For example, the task relating to 
mainstreaming might include an appendix which involves a succinct 
review of research findings on mainstreaming directed at tertiary 
educated parents involved in professions other than teaching.  
Similarly, an authentic essay on the topic of authentic assessment 
could involve the student writing a position paper directed at 
sceptical colleagues which included both a literature review and 
concrete examples of authentic assessment appropriate to a specific 
curriculum area and school.

While we endorse the call for more authentic assessment tasks we 
recognise that it may be going too far to demand that all assessment 
tasks should be related to authentic contexts.  In some courses there 
may still be a need for relatively formal decontextualised academic 
papers.  We also believe that authentic assessment should include 
providing students with some opportunities to evaluate their own 
performance and to revisit tasks in the light of subsequent learning.  
Thus students who undertake a case study or write a paper should be 
given an opportunity to revisit the task following subsequent learning. 
 Such an interactive procedure would assist students to recognise that 
their knowledge is provisional and dynamic.  Thus 'authentic' 
assessment should provide some opportunities for students to become 
more aware of epistemological issues and how praxis must respond to 
knowledge construction.

2.Providing exemplars of the finished product

As previously indicated, our research into assessment practices in a 
faculty of education revealed the infrequency with which academics 
provide students with exemplars of the finished product.

There are at least three possible justifications for withholding 
exemplars from students:

1.The task requirements and assessment requirements are sufficiently 
explicit to make exemplars unnecessary.

2.There are sufficient exemplars (eg in the form of journal articles or 
book chapters) of the task readily available to any students who may be 
unclear as to the characteristics of good academic writing.

3.Providing exemplars will reduce student creativity and make the task 
insufficiently demanding.



Each of these objectives merits some attention.

Our earlier study showed that a considerable number of students in an 
education faculty were unclear as to assessment requirements and, in 
fact, did not receive details of assessment criteria prior to the task. 
 Even if assessment criteria had been available to students prior to 
the task, however, it is arguable as to whether these would have 
provided adequate guidance with respect to an exemplary effort.  Piper 
(1994:192-3) in an investigation relating to external assessment of 
University courses in England found that 59% of course leaders stated 
that students' work was not assessed in terms of prespecified criteria 
and suggests that even where criteria were specified, in many cases 
these would not have been developed in operational terms.

Even if criteria specifying components of the finished product are 
spelt out in a way that is meaningful to students (here one may reflect 
on what students understand by such terms as 'coherence', 'logical 
structure' and 'acknowledgment of sources'), the problem of knowing 
what constitutes an exemplary standard within each criterion remains.  
It can also be argued that the finished product is more than the sum of 
its components.  At the very least, however, students ought to be shown 
exemplars of standards within each criterion, exemplars which 
demonstrate how generic criteria find expression in relation to 
specific subject matter and tasks.  We would argue that the provision 
of exemplars is particularly necessary if criteria emphasise such 
abstract components as cognitive level, cognitive sophistication or 
capacity to synthesise information. While criteria relating to aspects 
of communication such as 'mechanics of written expression' may be 
relatively easy for the student to interpret, interpretation of 
criteria relating to level of cognitive sophistication is extremely 
difficult unless illustrated through specific exemplars.

The second objection to the provision of exemplars of the required 
performance, which rests upon the contention that suitable exemplars 
exist in the form of articles and other published sources is difficult 
to sustain.  It needs to be recognised that the relatively 
unsophisticated student is confronted by what may seem a bewildering 
smorgasbord of so called 'exemplars' ranging from reports of complex 
research in specialist journals, through position papers to articles 
offering highly practical suggestions.  The range of audiences catered 
for by such varied articles and the wide variation in genres which they 
encompass (compare, for example, the typical article in Journal of 
Education Psychology or Cognitive Science with most articles in 
Educational Leadership or Phi Delta Kappan  demonstrates how absurd is 
the contention that students have ready access to suitable exemplars.  
Few examples of published articles provide adequate exemplars for the 
academically unsophisticated student and where they do exist, the 
student needs to be told about them.



The third possible objection to supplying adequate exemplars of essays 
derives from the contention that this will prevent students from 
demonstrating their creativity.  This objection is eloquently dismissed 
by Wiggins (1993:202).

I have heard many teachers say it is unwise to present students with 
 models of the task you want accomplished, since that will "stifle 
 creativity".  But this is simply false - if the task is a worthy one.  
 All we have to do is think of music or drama.  How can a person learn 
 to play pieces or scenes properly without access to (diverse) samples 

 of model performances (and feedback in terms of these models).

The analogy between the aspiring musician or actor and the student 
performing an academic assessment task can be pushed too far.  
Certainly the essay writer has more freedom regarding selection, 
sequencing and presentation of content than the student performing a 
sonata or acting a scene.

Nevertheless, the general thrust of Wiggins' comments is, in our view 
valid.  Where the subject matter of the exemplar is somewhat different 
from that of the required task and where several exemplars illustrative 
of varying but valid approaches are provided, this is unlikely to 
constrain students' creativity.  For the student lacking in confidence 
and unclear about task requirements such exemplars remove a major 
source of anxiety - and anxiety is hardly likely to be conducive to 
creativity.  For the more able and creative student exemplars are more 
likely to serve as a point of departure than a straightjacket.

In summary, exemplars of the kind of essays required of the student - 
whether these be in the form of those produced by previous students or 
ones produced by the assessor, assist in demystifying the task. 
Exemplars may thus eliminate at least one factor which can prevent 
students from demonstrating their competence - an inability to envision 
a high quality and appropriate finished product.

3.Providing more effective formative feedback

As indicated previously, our earlier investigation indicated that 
although most lecturers viewed the purpose of their assessment as 
mainly formative or a combination of formative and summative, the 
essays which they included in their assessment programs certainly did 
not achieve a formative purpose.  This occurred mainly because the 
essay task occurred towards the end of the semester and any feedback 
driving from it was too late to have any effect upon performance in the 
subject concerned.  Almost without exception the essay task was a 'one 
shot' affair with students given no opportunity to submit drafts and 
rework essays in light of feedback from the assessor.



Wiggins (1993) points to the limitations of 'one shot' assessment 
tasks.  He argues that assessment should improve performance, not 
merely monitor it and comments:

Successful learning depends upon adjustment to feedback; no task worth 
 accomplishing can be done right on a first try.

(Wiggins, 1993:12)

Wiggins argues that the students' capacity to use task feedback can and 
should become a part of the assessment.  Such an approach has been used 
by Thompson (1994) in teaching his undergraduate sociology students at 
the University of Alabama.  Thompson describes a three stage procedure 
in constructing essays.  The first stage involves a brief 'topic 
selection paper' in which the student responds in writing to the 
following areas: 1) essay topic, tentative title and working thesis; 2) 
basic argument, outline of the essay and envisioned conclusions; 3) 
reasons for choosing a particular topic; and 4) a working bibliography. 
 The lecturer (Thompson) responds to these with written comments 
designed to assist the student to focus on the topic, develop a working 
thesis statement and sketch out the general lines of argument.  The 
second stage involves the submission of a first draft of the essay 
which takes account of the lecturer's comments on the subject selection 
paper.  The first draft is responded to at two levels: firstly, 

comments are made on the 'details' of the essay such as grammar, 
paragraph structure, citations and styles and secondly, the essay is 
responded to as a whole and suggestions are offered as to how the 
student can improve the essay.  Students are then given several weeks 
to submit a second (and final) draft of the essay.  Both drafts of the 
essay receive a grade but the second draft receives a higher weighting. 
 Thompson (1994:68) reports that second drafts are noticeably better 
than first drafts:

Ideas are expressed more precisely, theses and arguments are supported 
 more strongly, essays are more unified, theories and analyses are 
 integrated more closely, limitations are acknowledged, and implications 
 are spelled out in conclusions.

Thompson found that students reacted very positively to the three stage 
procedure but he acknowledges that it is very time consuming and may 
require modification when used with large classes.  At the previous 
conference of AARE, Jennifer Archer and Jill Scevak (Archer and Scevak, 
1994) described a procedure in which undergraduate education students 
were given an opportunity to redraft an essay in the light of feedback 
and ,like Thompson she reported positive student reactions to the 
opportunity to resubmit.  Archer also found that the use of the 
procedure had a significant effect on students' attitude to the subject 



concerned, increasing their expressed interest. The procedure described 
by Archer also utilised direct and detailed instruction in how to write 
an essay together with the distribution of a 33 page guide on writing 
an essay in the specific course (subject) concerned.

Combining explicit instruction in how to construct an academic essay 
with providing opportunities to respond to formative feedback through 
redrafting would seem to have a number of educational benefits.  Such a 
procedure provides the student with a cognitive scaffolding which can 
be gradually removed as the student becomes more proficient.  Recent 
research on the use of scaffolding in teaching students has 
demonstrated its efficacy across a range of tasks (Rosenshine and 
Meister, 1992) and Takata (1994) describes a procedure for providing 
students with scaffolded essays in undergraduate sociology classes.(see 
Appendix A).

The use of scaffolds and feedback are not only likely to result in 
essays of higher quality: they are likely to ensure that the assessment 
task is also a worthwhile learning task and that the learning becomes 
more salient than the grading aspects of the task.  The constructive 
use of feedback in particular, may prompt students' metacognitive 
awareness and more specifically assist them to develop a more critical 
orientation to their writing.  Indeed, while the 'one shot' essays may 
be seen as the very antithesis of sound teaching principles, the use of 
scaffolds and genuinely formative feedback serve to model effective 
teaching procedures.

It should also be recognised that replacing the " one shot essay" with 
a procedure which allows redrafting in response to feedback also allows 
the teacher to idntify and attempt to rectify difficulties common to a 
number of students. Thus lecturers could address the issue of 
plagiarism at the drafting stage through the kind of direct teaching 
procedures described by  Whitaker ( 1993).

Conclusions

The findings of our previous investigation (Brooker and Smith, 1994) 
support the finding of Piper (1993) who found that many University 
academics possessed a very poor knowledge of technical aspects of 

assessment.  We found that even within an education faculty of a large 
University academics frequently provided inadequate  models of 
assessment, a finding which gives support to the contention by Willis 
(1993) that assessment reform has often lagged significantly behind 
curriculum reform and fails to match the rhetoric of many educators.  
The present paper has addressed three areas in which assessment of 
undergraduates is often found wanting; providing  authentic writing 
contexts; supplying exemplars of the finished product; and providing 
effective formative feedback.  It has been argued that by giving 



adequate consideration to these dimensions of assessment 
literature-based essays will continue to play an important role in 
undergraduate assessment.

Ramsden (1988) has asserted that how students perceive assessment 
constitutes perhaps the single most important determinant of their 
approach to learning.  While the inclusion of literature-based essays 
may encourage the use of  what has been labelled 'deep' rather than 
'surface' approaches to learning (Biggs and Moore, 1993) this is by no 
means inevitable.  There has been remarkably little research into how 
students actually prepare for and compose essays, a recent study 
reported by Entwistle (1995) constituting a useful contribution in this 
regard.  Our own research will be focussing on how students of 
differing levels of competence and approaches to learning set about 
constructing essays.  We suspect that the nature of and conditions 
pertaining to the essay task are likely to exert a substantial 
influence on the students' approaches to preparing for and constructing 
essays.  The following table summarises differences between two 
contrasting uses of essays and suggests the probable effects of this on 
students.

Table 1:   Two approaches to essay assessment and their hypothesised 
effects on students

                    Task Characteristics

Essay task A (traditional)         Essay Task B (authentic)

Topic -Artificially constructed,       Based on 'real life' tasks
       essentially theoretical         theory applied to practical 
situation
 
Audience -Unnamed (usually assumed     Specified - usually a group 
           to be lecturer)                          relevant to student 

Guidance -Briefing and/or              Explicit instruction 
           distribution of              (eg scaffolding) criteria 
           assessment criteria sheet    and exemplars

Number ofattempts -               Redrafting/resubmission permitted
          Single attempt

Feedback -Subsequent to               Provided during construction 
            completed essay             process - eg.comments on first 
draft

Basis ofassessment -                 Completed essay and first draft
           Completed essay              and response to feedback



               Probable effects on students

Possible effects on student motivation
-likely to evoke                   -more likely to evoke effort

attribution to ability               and strategy attributions
or ability and effort              -failure less likely to result
   -failure may result in                in learned helplessness 
      learned helplessness

Possible effects on students' approaches to learning
  -promotesachievement               -promotes task orientation
orientation

Metacognitive  implications
    -not given salience                 -given salience
   -no explicit encouragement          -encouragement of self evaluation
      of self evaluation                 -emphasis on provisional status
-task completion signals              of knowledge and need to revisit
      closure in terms of topic            andreconstruct this continuously

The growing number of students entering University and its effect on 
class sizes is increasing the burden of student assessment for many 
academics.  Literature-based essays with their heavy demand upon 
lecturer's marking time may come under increasing threat, particularly 
since their reliability as a measuring instrument has so often been 
called into question.  Certainly, those using literature-based essays 
assessment need to take cognisance of criticism which has been levelled 
against this means of assessment. We certainly do not wish to suggest 
that the essay should dominate the assessment program and support the 
use of varied means of assessment including portfolios, reflective 
diaries, problem solving activities and case studies. We believe that 
with adequate modification, literature based essays can legitimately 
take their place alongside these other means of assessment which are 
more obviously "authentic". We do, however, believe that essays which 
are unimaginatively conceived so that they tap only propositional 
knowledge and are used entirely for summative purposes will become 
increasingly difficult to defend in any academic institution. With 
respect to teacher education courses, the comments of Anderson and her 
colleagues in relation to University courses in educational psychology 
are apposite: 

If one takes seriously the notion that teacher or peer mediation of 
 thinking should occur as tasks are being performed (and not reserved 
 until they are completed  and the student is being grade) then tasks 



 will be designed with several checkpoints along the way for purposes of 
 improving student responses as much as possible.

 (Anderson et al.,1995) 

Despite their limitations, essays remain an effective means of 
promoting and assessing students' capacity to select, synthesise and 
organise information. The careful crafting represents a process of 
discovering and constructing meaning. Judiciously used, the 
literature-based essay remains a potent means both of stimulating and 
assessing student learning.
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